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NEW VISITOR CENTER
OPEN AT LAST

CEREMONIES HELD ON JUNE 13

	The long awaited ribbon cutting ceremony for the new Monmouth battlefield State Park Visitor Center was held on the morning of Thursday, June 13, 2013, and the Visitor Center was formally open to the public the next day, just in time for the reenactment commemoration the 235th anniversary of the battle, which was held on the weekend of June 15-16.
	There was some question up until the last minute if the building would be open before the reenactment. A few construction issues continued, most notably difficulties that were encountered with the ceiling tiles in the museum section of the building. They did not fit properly when first installed and had to be returned to the manufacturer and the replacements are still not installed. We are delighted that every effort was made in order to open the Visitor Center before the reenactment, even though the project was not totally finished.
	Speakers at the dedication ceremony included Mark Texel, Director of the State Park Service; FOMB Vice President David Martin (see an excerpt from his remarks later in this newsletter); Daniel Sivilich. President of BRAVO (Battlefield Restoration and Archaeological Volunteer Organization);  John Trontis, Assistant Director of the State Park Service; and Dr. Garry Stone, DEP Historical Resource Interpretative Specialist and Park Historian. The building was dedicated by Environmental protection Commissioner Bob Martin (no relation to FOMB Vice President David Martin), and the actual ribbon cutting was done by David Martin along with Dan Sivilich, Garry Stone, and Commissioner Bob Martin.
	Following the ceremonies a splendid reception was given, sponsored by FOMB and BRAVO. It had to be held in the building rather than outside under the new arcade because of rainy weather. Everything went well, both at the ceremony and the reception, and there was plenty of refreshments for the approximately 100 people attending.

	
	

	EXCERPT FROM NEWS RELEASE FROM DEP
ON THE VISITOR CENTER OPENING

	         “This new visitor center is an example of Governor Christie’s pledge to offer affordable and first class recreational opportunities at our state parks and historic
sites to residents and visitors,” Department of Environmental Protection (DEP)
Commissioner Bob Martin said during a ribbon-cutting ceremony. “This is an especially exciting milestone for Monmouth Battlefield, one of the historical treasures of the state park system. This new visitor center will provide guests with a much richer experience and fuller understanding of the Battle of Monmouth, a
key conflict in our nation’s fight for independence.”
         The new visitor center opens to the public on Friday, June 14. The nearly
13,000-square foot facility boasts interactive exhibits, artwork, timelines, maps
and excavated artifacts from the day-long battle, as well as a souvenir and book shop. The old visitor center, closed since December 2011 and located across from
the new center, has been re-purposed into a classroom, archaeological laboratory
and restrooms.
         The architect for the project was Princeton-based Ikon 5 Architects. The contractor was Patock Construction Co., Inc. of Tinton Falls.
         The new center features a 100-seat movie theater for a new short film that chronicles the history of the Battle of Monmouth, which helped establish the
effectiveness and viability of the Continental army. The screening area also 
provides a striking overlook of the scenic parsonage and Sutfin farms, where the Continental Army under Washington clashed with British forces under Lt. General
Sir Henry Clinton.
         “We recommend visitors to the park make this new center their first stop,” said Richard Boornazian, DEP’s Assistant Commissioner for Natural and Historic 
Resources. “The exhibits showcased here are designed to deepen visitors’
appreciation for and understanding of this pivotal moment in American history
and, for a few hours at least, let them feel what it was like to have lived and fought during the American Revolution.” 
          “Visitors of all ages will come away with an appreciation for our attention
to detail in commemorating this historic battle,” said DEP historian Dr. Garry 
Stone. “The Battlefield Restoration and Archaeological Volunteer Organization played a pivotal role in making Monmouth Battlefield one of the most thoroughly researched battles of the war from an archaeological perspective. The more we
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learn about this engagement, the more we recognize it as a triumph for Washington and the Continental Army.”
          “We are very excited to have a new, modern visitor center that tells the story of the whole Monmouth campaign and battle,” said Dr. David Martin, Vice President of the Friends of Monmouth battlefield. “Having a theater will also enhance the visitors’ experience, since we will now be able to show an orientation film and also give talks there.”
          The DEP invested $8.5 million in Corporate Business Tax (CBT) funding for the construction of and renovation of the visitor center under a 2006 voter-approved plan to improve parks and open space administered by the DEP.
          The building is certified by the U.S. green Building Council as following the Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED) criteria. Some of the green features of the new facility include innovative wastewater technologies and water-efficient landscaping.

EXCERPT FROM OUR VICE PRESIDENT’S
ADDRESS AT THE VISITOR CENTER DEDICATION

          Since FOMB’s President, Jim Raleigh, was unable to participate in the dedication ceremonies for the new Visitor center, our Vice President, David Martin. filled in for him. We are sorry that Jim has been incapacitated and wish him a continued recovery. Following is an excerpt from the conclusion of Dr. Martin’s brief speech.
          “The Friends of Monmouth Battlefield congratulate DEP and Monmouth Battlefield State Park on the completion of this beautiful new visitor center.
We are much pleased and much impressed with the auditorium, ‘electric map,’
and displays, and especially with our new museum store gift shop. We look forward to continuing our close relationship with the Park through our manning of the gift shop and the Craig House, and through our battlefield tours and other programs. Now that the visitor center is completed, we look forward to addressing other issues in the Park, including the restoration of the Craig House and the improvement of the view shed from the visitor center over the battlefield.”

	
“NEW OUTLOOK FOR AMERICAN REVOLUTION”
         The following summary of the ribbon cutting ceremony for the new Visitor Center was penned by George Dawson, FOMB Trustee and Treasurer.
         A new window on the American Revolution opened in June, with the dedication of the new Monmouth Battlefield Visitor Center by the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) and its State Park Service. 
          State Park Service Director Mark Texel, program host, said that the opening puts New Jersey in the forefront of American Revolution commemoration in the Northeast, with the only battle site involving the main American and British armies now served by full visitor amenities. He said, “The battles of Long Island and Germantown are not shown in preserved open space, and Brandywine Battlefield is preserved in only a small portion.” 
         Saratoga National Historic Park in northern New York, Texel noted, involved auxiliary armed forces, not commanders-in-chief George Washington and Henry Clinton.
         The new Visitor Center was dedicated on Thursday, June 13, two days before the weekend re-enactment of the Battle of Monmouth, near its 235th anniversary. Friends Vice President David Martin and Daniel Sivilich, President of the Battlefield Restoration and Archaeological Volunteer Organization (BRAVO), followed Texel in comments. 
          DEP Commissioner Robert Martin and Park Historian Dr. Garry Wheeler Stone closed the program. A newly commissioned orientation film on the Battle of Monmouth was then shown.
         The Battle of Monmouth Court-House (as it was known to nineteenth century historian Benson Lossing) was commemorated with a monument in downtown Freehold in 1884, but did not achieve recognition in preserved land until 1963, when the state purchased the 200-acre Perrine Farm with use of recently approved Green Acres bond funds. The State Park (presently 2918 acres) was dedicated in 1978, the bicentennial year of the battle.
         The new Visitor Center, over five years in the planning and making, was designed by the firm of Okin.5 Architects and was built by Galloway and Associates at a cost of $8.5 million, Texel said that the modernistic building is “state-of-the-art in environmental impact and energy use, certified by the 
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Leadership in Energy Design (LEED) group, and using geothermal technology to reduce heating and cooling costs.
         The displays in the building were developed by Dr. Garry W. Stone and Edward Mulvan, of the DEP staff. Mulvan is Director of the Departmental Office of Resource Development.
         The Visitor Center is located on the brow of 150-foot Combs Hill, where General Nathanael Greene placed an artillery battery during the battle. It replaces (and expands) the original Visitor Center opened 35 years ago.
         Friends’ Vice President Martin, in his remarks, applauded the effort, particularly the exhibits, and the new and renovated map displays. He also saw further efforts o come to complete restoration of the Craig House and the expansion of wayside trail markers. DEP Commissioner Robert Martin (no relation) saw a continued commitment by state government to maintenance and improvement of the parks, “making them available to the citizens of and visitors to New Jersey.”
          Garry Stone, in his wind–up remarks, saw the Battle of Monmouth as emblematic of the new American nation, with the success shown by George Washington and the Continental Army on the fields nearby buttressing the character of the soon-to-arrive republic.
          The dedication program audience, in the new auditorium of the Visitor center, the settled back to watch the film. At its conclusion, the screen in front of the northward facing stage window automatically rose, to show the slope of Comb’s Hill and the battlefield beyond.
GIFT SHOP REOPENS
          The newly opened Visitor Center features a brand new gift shop, which is equipped, stocked, administered and manned by the Friends of Monmouth Battlefield. The shop contains about 200 square feet and is twice the size of the gift shop in the old Visitor Center, which was closed in December 2011. It features a lot of shelving, a counter with display area, and a storage closet. The entire wall facing the museum and entry area is glassed. The gift shop, which is managed by FOMB Vice President David Martin, is newly restocked with souvenirs and books about the battle, including a new edition of Benjamin Lossing’s 1878 history of the battle recently reprinted by FOMB.  The gift shop is open Sundays form 1-4 PM. 
REENACTMENT GOES WELL
COMMEMORATING BATTLE’S 235th ANNIVERSARY

         This year an extra big reenactment was held to commemorate the 235th anniversary of the battle. The reenactment, held on June 15-16, featured over 1100 reenactors, around 20 cannons, and about 30 horses. It was the largest reenactment since the 225th anniversary event in 2003. The main reason it was so big is because no reenactment was held last year, and everyone wanted to come to celebrate the opening of the new Visitor Center. It is estimated that about 6000 visitors attended the reenactment during the weekend.
         The reenactment was co-sponsored by Monmouth Battlefield State Park and us, the Friends of Monmouth Battlefield. The Continental forces were commanded by Matthew Murphy, of Helm’s Company, 2nd New Jersey Regiment; and the Royal forces were commanded by Paul Loane, of the 43rd Regiment of British Foot. 
        The Friends of Monmouth Battlefield played a key but unheralded role in the reenactment by arranging and paying for much of the event’s infrastructure. This included providing hay for the horses and straw for the camps; bottled water for the reenactors; portable toilets for reenactors and the public; EMS service, and the parking service; in addition to providing printed programs and stipends for cannons and horses. 
        Total event costs for FOMB were over $17,600. Fortunately the cexpenses of the event were all recovered, principally from income at the gate, where a donation of $8 per car was requested. Other income was received from donations and sutler fees, in addition to the sale of T shirts, drinks and snacks. In addition to recovering the costs of the event, the Friends had a net gain of just over $2000, which will be used to fund our programs and activities in the Park.  
         Thanks are owed to Park Superintendent Mark Pitchell, Park Historian Dr. Garry W. Stone, and the Park maintenance crew headed by Jim Noe, for all their hard work at the reenactment.
        We are especially thankful to the following FOMB members who helped out during the reenactment: Andy Beagle, Mike Cervini, George Dawson, Cathy Doherty, Eric Doherty, Walt Kowalsky, David Martin, Marilyn Miller, Peter Wagner, and Fran Raleigh and her grand children Mary and Melissa. Our apologies if we missed anybody!
          Next year’s reenactment is scheduled for June 21-22, 2014. 

	


BATTLE COMMEMORATION WEEKEND
HELD ON JUNE 29-30

	As we have done in the past, the Friends held a commemoration of the battle on the date closest to its actual anniversary of June 28, 1778. This year’s commemoration of the 235th anniversary of the battle was held on June 29-30. The weekend included lectures, demonstrations and tours. The Craig House was open both Saturday and Sunday, interpreted by Cathy and Eric Doherty. David Martin gave hiking tours of the battlefield and George Dawson helped to man the gift shop. 


STACY ROTH PORTRAYS MOLLY PITCHER AT THIS YEAR’S REENACTMENT ALSO AT THE BATTLE COMMEMORATION ON JUNE 29-30
 
	This year Stacy Roth once again gave her program on Molly Pitcher at both the reenactment weekend and the battle commemoration weekend. Stacy presented an excellent talk not only of the story of Molly Pitcher, but also on the role of women in colonial armies. The new auditorium was packed with an audience of over 100 people at both presentations on reenactment weekend, and a large number of people also saw her presentation on both days of the commemoration weekend. In addition to giving her presentation in the auditorium, Stacy also gave demonstrations on how a cannon crew works to younger visitors in the Visitor Center lobby. Thanks, Stacy!

REGULAR MONTHLY GUIDED BATTLEFIELD 
WALKS CONTINUE TO BE OFFERED

	Our popular walking tour program instituted last year, giving guided tours of the battlefield on the first Sunday of every month, continue to be offered. Due to the illness of FOMB President Jim Raleigh, the tours for the moment are all being given by Vice President David Martin. A recent highlight was a visit on June 9 to see and study the Battle of Monmouth monument in Freehold. 
	Upcoming walking tours will be given on September 1, October 6, November 3, and December 1. Tours usually visit the Hedgerow and parsonage battle areas, but sometimes go to see the Molly Pitcher overlook on Perrine Hill, depending on the interest of those in attendance.  An additional tour will be given on Sunday, September 15, to visit sites associated with the retreat of Charles Lee’s command. 
Tours start at 1:30, weather permitting, and leave from the Visitor Center.  
CRAIG HOUSE OPEN
FOR THE SEASON

	The historic Craig House opened for the 2013 season on Sunday, April 6. It was open and staffed by us all last season, from April to early December. and was closed for four months over the winter. It will now be open regularly on Sundays from 1-4 PM, and for other special events. We are extremely thankful to Kathy and Eric Doherty for their help cleaning the house and getting it ready for this season. Kathy and Eric were volunteers at the Craig House for a number of years before taking a couple years off to travel. We were delighted to have them return as docents last Fall and greatly value their experience and expertise with the colonial period and the Craig House in particular. We are also thankful to Pete Michel, seasonal park interpreter and FOMB member, for helping us out at the Craig House this spring.
	Unfortunately, the Craig House is still in distress and needs a lot of renovation work. New Park Superintendant Mark Pitchell promises to sit down with us to develop a plan of action for the Craig House. We pledge to work closely with him to create a plan of action to begin repairs. 

FOMB COSPONSORS PROGRAM
IN NEW BRUNSWICK ON JULY 4 

	This year we once again co-sponsored a commemorative program at New Brunswick on July 4. FOMB Treasurer George Dawson, who is also New Brunswick town historian, gave a brief talk on how Washington’s army celebrated the Fourth of July, 1778 in New Brunswick (immediately following the battle of Monmouth), and our Vice President, David Martin, spoke on Charles Lee’s court martial after the battle. The event was held at the Buccleuch Mansion in Buccleuch Park in New Brunswick.

NEXT FOMB GENERAL MEETING
WILL BE WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 2

        The next general meeting of FOMB will be held on Wednesday, October 2 at 7 PM at the main branch of the Monmouth County Library, located on Symmes Drive in Manalapan Township. The meeting’s program will be about the Marquis de Lafayette’s role in the battle.


OUR WEBSITE ADDRESS IS:
www.friendsofmonmouth.org
FOMB MEMBERSHIPS

	Thanks to members who have renewed recently. If you have not renewed recently, please send your renewal form from an earlier newsletter or from our website to us at: The Friends of Monmouth Battlefield Inc., PO Box 122, Tennent, NJ 07763. We are close to reaching a record membership of 100 members this year. Thanks!!

OUR WEBSITE ADDRESS IS:
www.friendsofmonmouth.org.




FOR MORE INFORMATION

	For more information on the Friends of Monmouth Battlefield, Inc. and our goals and programs, please contact  Vice President Dr. David Martin at 609-448-6355 (dmartin@peddie.org). Our mailing address is: THE FRIENDS OF MONMOUTH BATTLEFIELD, INC., PO BOX 122, TENNENT, NJ 07763. 
Our website address is: www.friendsofmonmouth.org.




